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CALL TO ORDER
Chairman, Michael McPherson, called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration (“HVACR”) Contractors (“Board”) to order at 9:30 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the May 9, 2007 Board meeting and MOTION I was made by Mr. Aitken, seconded by Mr. Landing, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes approve the minutes without correction.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Larry LeDoyen, Board Member, submitted an oral report for FY 2007.  A completed printed report and the total number of complaints was made available for review.  The report given is as follows and may be amended:  The Complaint committee reports that there are a total of 53 open complaints, 12 complaints under intake review, 20 complaints in pre-charge review, 9 complaints are in OAH, 1 complaints reinvestigation, 1 complaint panel review. These are the total complaints reviewed this reporting period, May 10, 2007 through June 13, 2007.
An expert for the Board was sent to investigate the work provided by the contractor in Case No. HVAC030104.  The Board’s expert witness has submitted for the Board’s review a report that outlines the expert’s findings, including pictures, both on DVD and hard copy.  

Harry Loleas, Deputy Commissioner, will review the DVD and written report and confer with the Board at the next meeting. 
MOTION II was made by Mr. Landing, seconded by Mr. Aitken, and unanimously carried to accept the complaint committee report.
Informal Conference
An applicant, whose application to sit for the Master Restricted license examination was reviewed during the April 2007 Board meeting and denied, appeared before the Board.  The application was initially denied because the applicant had failed to produce documentation of work under the supervision of a licensed master HVACR contractor and because the applicant had not provided sufficient documentation of six years of work experience.  The applicant states that he currently holds a license in Pennsylvania, but did not provide a copy for the Board to consider.  The applicant stated also that he has worked in the HVACR business for 25 years and is NIST certified and continued in HVACR when he entered the Air Force.  The applicant stated that his entire family has been involved in different aspects of the service industry that includes plumbing and electrical, providing such services for 15 years and that he has held a Harford County license since 1998.

The Board will take the applicant’s request under advisement.

NEW BUSINESS
None.
CORRESPONDENCE
Installation of Radio Controls
An email was received regarding licensing requirements for the installation of radio controls on central air conditioning units.  The installation of radio controls may not require a permit, but does require that such services be provided by a licensed HVACR contractor because it involves a modification to the system, mounting the control directly onto the condensing unit.  Staff has been asked to respond to the email and site Business Regulation, Ann. Code of Md., § 9A-101 (r), which states that, “[p]Provide heating, ventilation, air-conditioning, or refrigeration services means to install, maintain, alter, remodel, or repair heating systems, cooling systems, refrigeration systems, ventilation systems, or hydronic systems.”
OLD BUSINESS
Evaluation of Review Application for all levels
During the April 2007 Board meeting, Mr. Lesho, Executive Director, provided copies of revised application forms that had been reviewed by the Application Review Committee with additions and deletions.  The application now contains much more clear instructions for the applicant, with the addition of descriptions for each category (heating, ventilation, air-conditioning, and refrigeration).  Board members were asked to review the new updates and bring any changes to the June 2007 meeting.  Mr. Aitken, Board member, had just one update that needed to be made on the master and journey applications the description for hydronic forced air heat needs to be written out and not just listed.  Also, in the option that requests a written explanation as to why the applicant did not obtain a license in January 1994, when the law came into effect, Mr. Aitken wanted to know if this could be omitted from the application making it more up-to-date.  Historically there were accommodations made for individuals who were working for an employer who was found to have actively withheld or failed to disclose the opportunity for licensure from some employees, because the employer feared the demand for a higher wage from employees who became licensed journeymen, or feared competition from individuals who went out on their own to open their own HVACR firms.  In the past, the Board recognized that this was happening in the HVACR industry and made accommodations for those applicants who were unable to obtain licenses as a result of some employer misrepresentation or efforts to restrict an employee’s access to license application information.  The law has been in place for 13 years and Mr. Aitken is asking that this be omitted if not revised.
The new application will be made available at the next Board meeting with revisions for vote of approval.

Criminal Background Check
Harry Loleas, Deputy Commissioner, revisited with the Board the issue of criminal background checks.  The item has been submitted for the secretary’s consideration as a legislative proposal for the next session.  Mr. Loleas wanted to provide more direct feedback from this Board since this is the only Board that has actually raised this issue in recent years and has been an advocate for criminal background checks.  The industry and certain trade groups have also been indicated support for the idea, demonstrated by a bill seeking such authority in the last legislative session.  Mr. Loleas wanted to be able to reflect for the Office of the Secretary, and to others involved in the process of assessing this issue and making some sort of a recommendation for legislature, whether such legislation might be appropriate for all boards, or perhaps the mechanical boards.  Mr. Loleas asked what concerns the Board had with the current process, in which the Board must rely on the honesty of the applicant to capturing voluntary disclosure of criminal history.  Mr. Loleas wants to be able to convey the thoughts of this Board on these issues as accurately as possible.

Commissioner Howie also raised the topic of an ex-offender re-entry program.  Currently these two topics, criminal background checks and ex-offender re-entry, are being discussed together and should probably be discussed separately.  In working with public the Division of Safety and Correctional Services, the Department has been asked whether respective Boards consider any occupations for which job training through the prison system should not be provided to incarcerated individuals because the likelihood that they will apply for and expect an occupational license upon release from incarceration. There will be more discussion taking place on these two topics very shortly.  Board member, Mr. LeDoyen, stated that a contractor could address the topic regarding hiring those who are involved with the re-entry program, if they knew the individual was being released from prison and had served the mandated time, perhaps that individual could be hired for new construction only.  Commissioner Howie also mentioned that there would be some discussion on particular convictions for which a candidate could not be considered for licensure.
 Update International Mechanical Code
During last month’s meeting, Chairman McPherson asked industry Board members, Mr. Aitken, Mr. Heidler, Mr. LeDoyen, and Mr. Warner to review and report back to the Board on the new Code edition and any necessary modifications to COMAR 09.15.05.02.  Board members requested that they be emailed a copy of the COMAR regulation.  Counsel provided the information to the Board members via email.  Mr. Aitken gave a verbal update for the review committee and stated that he will provide a written report showing amended Code section numbers and if the Board wishes to modify any of the code requirements at the next Board

meeting.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Motion V was made by Mr. Steve Heidler, seconded by Mr. George Aitken, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning, and Refrigeration Contractors go into Executive Session, at 11:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.  The meeting is permitted to be closed pursuant to State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, § 10-508 (a)(7).  The purpose of the meeting was to consult with counsel to review and discuss confidential materials pertaining to applicants for licensure. The Board reconvened into public session at 10:50 a.m.

Motion VIII was made by Mr. Landing, seconded by Mr. Aitken, and unanimously carried that the Board accepts the dispositions rendered in the Executive Session.

COUNSEL'S REPORT

None.

Review of Applicants
The following applications to sit for license examinations were reviewed and the Board’s disposition of the matters are as follows:

Five applicants were approved to sit for the master license examination.

Two applicants were denied to sit for the master license examination.

One applicant was approved to sit for the master restricted license examination.

One applicant was denied to sit for the master restricted license examination.

Three applicants were approved to sit for the journey license examination.

Adjournment

There being no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Aitken that all business presented be accepted, seconded by Mr. Heidler, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning, and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 12:30 p.m.
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IT WAS DETERMINED THAT THE NEXT MEETING OF THE BOARD WILL BE HELD ON WEDNESDAY, JULY 11, 2007 AT 9:30 A.M. IN THE 3RD FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM AT 500 N. CALVERT STREET.
